The U.S. Drug Issue

Not a Lost Cause

COLONEL PEDRO ARNULFO SANCHEZ SUAREZ, COLOMBIAN AIR FORCE



"The problem [drug addiction] has assumed the dimensions of a national emergency... If we cannot destroy the drug menace in America, then it will surely in time destroy us. I am not prepared to accept this alternative."

Richard Nixon, 1971

"As Americans, we cannot allow this to continue. It is time to liberate our communities from this scourge of drug addiction. [It has] Never been this way. We can be the generation that ends the opioid epidemic. We can do it."

Donald Trump, 2017

ore Americans die from the misuse of opioids than from war, traffic accidents, or gun violence every year. In 2016, 175 Americans died from a drug overdose every day. The U.S. National Security Strategy describes this security issue as a threat that undermines social order through violent crimes and the deaths of thousands of Americans each year. Until now, U.S. drug policies have focused on attacking drug dealers, con-

sumers, and drug production and trafficking with the help of U.S. partners. However, they have not effectively mitigated this threat and have produced unexpected outcomes with worrisome economic and social consequences. Thus, this article proposes changing U.S. drug policies to focus on managing, instead of defeating, the drug scourge.

Current U.S. policies against drugs are not new and have strongly focused on drug dealers and consumers. Nevertheless, they have produced unexpected outcomes. The U.S. antidrug enforcement began more than 140 years ago with the opium prohibition. Later, U.S. policies attacked cocaine in 1914 and marijuana in 1937. Since then, stronger policies were issued by the federal government, especially during the Nixon and Reagan Administrations, to control this complex and endless problem. The logic behind those polices was to "attack the drug market" and to "punish the drug consumer." Lawmakers believed that making the drug scarcer and costlier would make drugs unaffordable to Americans, and that the U.S. crackdown against consumers would deter Americans' use of drugs. However, these policies failed to achieve their goals. The price of heroin dropped by 75% between 1981 and 2012, and half of all federal prisons were filled with drug offenders. The average rate of heroin use increased from 2.4 per 1,000 men and 0.8 per 1,000 women to 4.3 per 1,000 men and 2.0 per 1,000 women between 2002 and 2015. Drugs became more affordable, and drug consumers were not deterred. Despite this, the American government recently called for stronger policies to defeat drug smugglers. President Donald Trump stated on March 19, 2018: "If we don't get tough on the drug dealers, we are wasting our time...And that toughness includes the death penalty." Time will tell if that controversial measure will be approved and if it will defeat drug dealers.

These policies have not only been harsh but also inconsistent. Moreover, those tough policies have produced worry some economic and social consequences. The main example of the inconsistency in U.S. policies is related to the regulation and control of marijuana. In 2014, more than half of the states decriminalized marijuana or legalized it for medical or recreational use. Therefore, if an individual uses recreational marijuana, he can be found guilty in one state but innocent in another. Parallel to this policy inconsistency, the strong effort to overcome the drug issue has collaterally affected both the American economy and society. In 2013, total spending for health care, including hepatitis C and HIV care due to drug users sharing syringes, was over \$28 billion. Costs for lost productivity, including absenteeism or decreased job performance, were estimated at about \$20 billion in "not fatal" cases and \$25 billion in fatal cases. Criminal justicerelated costs were estimated at \$7.7 billion.

With regards to social impact, the main population affected are the families of imprisoned drug offenders. A study of the National Research Council reveals that "from 1980 to 2000, the number of children with incarcerated fathers increased from about 350,000 to 2.1 million about 3% of all U.S. children." Even worse, this incarceration has nuances of racism. In The New Jim Crow, Michelle Alexander argues that in the drug war the enemy is racially defined. She states that most illegal drug users and dealers are white, but three-fourths of all people imprisoned for drug offenses are black or Latino. Dr. Dan Blaze, researcher and a professor of psychiatry at Duke University argues that black youths are 10 times more likely to be arrested for drug crimes than white ones — even though white youths are more likely to abuse drugs than blacks

Nevertheless, the U.S. has incorporated even more comprehensive policies against drugs. The National Drug Control Strategy 2016 expedited by the Obama Administration aimed "to prevent drug use, reduce the stigma that creates barriers to treatment, create opportunities for sustained recovery, and support law enforcement as they work to reduce the availability of drugs across the Nation." This strategy mainly used schools, hospitals, and communities to distribute prevention messages via print and electronic media. However, that educational strategy struggles with factors that play a key role shaping American culture: movies and social media. These factors are not accounted for in U.S. policies aiming to reduce the likelihood of drug use. In 2005, a research published in the Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine argues drug use tended to be positively depicted in the movies and thus increases the probability drug use. In the same year, a study from Columbia University found that teenagers who see R-rated movies were six times as likely to try marijuana. With respect to social media, another a study from the same University in 2011 found that about 70% of teens who used social media were twice more likely to consume marijuana. Therefore, this reflects that policies should take social media and movies in consideration, in order to shape American culture against drugs.

Another focus of U.S. policy is deterrence against drug production and trafficking. The U.S. has shown total resolution in this area, but success has been undermined by its partners' serious domestic issues. Most of the cocaine that goes into the U.S. is produced in South America and comes through the Mexican-U.S. border. Hence, the U.S. developed foreign aid and assistance programs such as Plan Colombia and Plan Merida (Mexico). However, cocaine production increased in Central and South America by 25% from 2013 to 2015. Reasons range from the inability of some countries to control their territories, to their inability to offer adequate alternative economic opportunities for their inhabitants. Hence, drug cartels find fertile conditions to produce cocaine and increase their power. One way cartels' power increases is through acquisition of U.S. weapons. According to the U.S. Government Accountability Office, 70% of weapons seized in Mexico come from the U.S. This dangerous exchange of drugs for guns develops a perilous spiral that undermines society and feeds drug cartels. Thus, although U.S. policies implemented with support from other countries help to mitigate the production of drug overseas, their effectiveness depends on its U.S. partners.

Regarding interdiction of drug trafficking, the agreements between the U.S. and Central and South American countries allow sharing of information and using standard procedures to interdict drugs. For instance, the Air Bridge Denial program between the U.S. and Colombia reduced illegal air trafficking from Colombia from 639 illegal flights in 2002 to 8 in 2017. However, drug smugglers shifted their routes. According to the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, in 2016 around 94% of the cocaine produced in Colombia was mainly transported by vessels and rudimentary submarines to Mexico/Central America corridor. Hence, a controversial proposal has gained strength: the wall. President Donald Trump stated in 2017 that "The drugs are pouring in at levels like nobody has ever seen... We'll be able to stop them once the wall is up." In this respect, the Tucson Sector of the U.S. Border Patrol believes that the installation of a wall would halt drugs and guns trafficking. However, this idea is debatable. While the American demand for drugs persists, drug smugglers will seek other ways to deliver drugs whether via drones, submarines, tunnels or the darknet (deep web) among others. Moreover, if the wall was totally effective it would only stop 37% of the drugs that kill Americans. Why? Because most of the drugs causing the opioid epidemic that President Trump referred to was produced in the U.S. by major pharmaceutical companies. In October 2017, a former DEA agent stated the pharmaceutical industry boosted the opioid crisis with the approval of Congress." In December 2017, Bridget G. Brennan, New York Special Narcotics Prosecutor stated "Heroin has for decades been the most commonly used illegal opioid. We didn't develop an opioid epidemic until there was a huge surplus of opioids, which started with pharmaceutical drugs."

The drug scourge is a complex hive with a convergence of drug consumers, drug cartels, guns, incarceration, social media, movies, schools, industry pharmaceutics, politics, partner countries, and societal values, among others. To date, strong policies and efforts have not effectively mitigated this security issue in the U.S. Hence, the following are recommendations to change the focus of existing U.S. anti-drug policies in order to manage, vs. defeat, this permanent threat to

First, U.S. policies should be more focused on prevention, by shaping American culture rather than punishment of drug consumers. According to The U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime, for every dollar spent on prevention (shaping culture), at least 10 can be saved in health, social and crime costs. A key to this effort is a massive and persistent prevention campaign that concentrates on social media and movies. Regulations must be established in order to balance "ethics" and "profit" in those enterprises are essential to shape the American culture against drugs and other issues.

Second, U.S. drug policies should be consistent throughout all of the U.S. For example, all Americans should have clear understanding if marijuana is illegal or not, regardless of the State they live in. Clarifying guidance as to whether recreational marijuana is a threat should enable unity of effort to defeat the real drug issue in every corner of U.S. Additionally, the U.S. should seek new solutions to improve the safety of opioid pharmaceutical production and prescription.

Third, the U.S. should rethink its policy to build a wall on the Mexican border. Analyses show that this measure will be irrelevant while American drug demand persists, as drug cartels supported with modern technology will find other ways to deliver drugs in the U.S. In this case, the use of the wall to stop drug trafficking is as effective as the use of a trench to stop airplanes.

Fourth, the U.S. should continue improving unity of effort with its partners and reinforce policies to reduce the power of drug dealers and cartels. One officer of in the Tucson Border Sector of the U.S. Border Patrol recognized that an improvement in the interoperability with Mexico and other partners would leverage the unity of effort to defeat drug cartels. Besides this, tough laws should continue to be enacted against drug dealers and cartels.

One additional recommendation is that the U.S. should establish stronger gun control measures. The U.S. should eliminate semiautomatic and automatic weapons from the market to avoid drug cartels from acquiring these weapons easily. Consequently, those criminals will have less power to produce and traffic drugs. This does not imply changing the Second Amendment to the U.S. Constitution, just restricting certain types of weapons.

This paper has analyzed the main policies that the U.S. and its partners have used to respond the U.S. drug issue and concludes that these strong policies and tireless efforts have been unable to mitigate the drug scourge. Therefore, this opens the possibility for change in order to win the most protracted war that the U.S has had so far, and that has silently killed thousands of Americans: the war on drugs. \square

Bibliography

UNODC. 2017. World Drug Report 2017. Global Overview of Drug Demand and Supply. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. 10

House, The White. 2018. The Withe House. March 11. https://www.whitehouse.gov/opioids/.

2017. "National Security Strategy." WHite House. December. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/up-loads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf. 8

In 1875, the Anti-Opium Smoking Act was issued in San Francisco to prohibit opium.

In 1914, the Harrison Narcotics Actin was promulgated to regulate and control drugs through taxation. Importers, manufacturers, and distributors of cocaine and opium had to pay a special tax and keep records of each transaction. Opiates and cocaine could be prescribed by doctors as part of their professional practice. However, the U.S. government viewed some people who used these drugs as using beyond their medical scope. As result, city narcotic clinics were closed, and drug violators were sent to federal prisons. Consequently, doctors stopped of prescribing opiates and cocaine, thereby forcing users to the black market to get these drugs.

Marijuana Tax Act of 1937. This prohibition was accomplished by local police and the Federal Bureau of Narcotics (FBN) using anti-marijuana propaganda in the 1930s.

President Nixon declared the "war on drugs" through the Comprehensive Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Act of 1970. Three years later the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) was created.

2016. National Drug Control Strategy. Data Supplement 2016. Washington: The Withe House. 83

UNODC. 2017. World Drug Report 2017. Global Overview of Drug Demand and Supply. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. 34

https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/19/politics/opioid-policy-trump-new-hampshire/index.html

Wolters Kluwer Health: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins. "Costs of US prescription opioid epidemic estimated at \$78.5 billion." ScienceDaily. www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2016/09/160914105756.htm (accessed March 20, 2018).

Jeremy Travis, Bruce Western, and Steve Redburn. 2013. The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences. Washington: The National Academies Press.—. 2014. The Growth of Incarceration in the United States: Exploring Causes and Consequences. National Academy of Sciences. P. 6

http://healthland.time.com/2011/11/07/study-whites-more-likely-to-abuse-drugs-than-blacks/

2017. "National Security Strategy." WHite House. December. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.

Hasantha Gunasekera, Simon Chapman, Sharon Campbell. 2005. "Sex and drugs in popular movies: an analysis of the top 200 films." Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine. October. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/014107680509801012.

http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/126/4/791#xref-ref-93-1

https://www.projectknow.com/discover/young-and-using/

UNODC. 2017. World Drug Report 2017. Global Overview of Drug Demand and Supply. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. 40

https://www.vox.com/2016/1/14/10771628/gun-violence-america-mexico

Colombian Air Force, Jefatura de Operaciones Aéreas.

Fellows, AWC International. 2018. "Visit to the Tucson Sector of the United States Border Patrol." Regional Cultural Studies Air War College (AWC) 2018. March 01.

The "surface web", which is accessible through traditional search engines, contains just 4 per cent of all information available on the Internet. The remaining 96 per cent is stored on the "deep web". UNODC. 2017. World Drug Report 2017. Global Overview of Drug Demand and Supply. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. 30

https://www.drugabuse.gov/related-topics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates

https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/the-opioid-epidemic-how-big-pharma-and-congress-created_us 59e4e02ee4b003f928d5e8bf

https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/us-opioid-epidemic

2015. "International Standards on Drug Use Prevention." The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. https://www.unodc.org/documents/prevention/UNODC_2013_2015_international_standards_on_drug_use_prevention_E.pdf.

Fellows, AWC International. 2018. "Visit to the Tucson Sector of the United States Border Patrol." Regional Cultural Studies Air War College (AWC) 2018. March 01.

Crisis, Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid. 2017. "The President's Commission on Combating Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis." Washington.

Fellows, AWC International. 2018. "Visit to the Tucson Sector of the United States Border Patrol." Regional Cultural Studies Air War College (AWC) 2018. March 01.

Government, U.S. 2016. "The 2016 National Drug Control Strategy."

Hasantha Gunasekera, Simon Chapman, Sharon Campbell. 2005. "Sex and drugs in popular movies: an analysis of the top 200 films." Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine. October. http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/014107680509801012.

House, The White. 2018. The Withe House. March 11. https://www.whitehouse.gov/opioids/.

2015. "International Standards on Drug Use Prevention." The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. https://www.unodc.org/documents/prevention/UNODC_2013_2015_international_standards_on_drug_use_prevention_E.pdf.

2016. National Drug Control Strategy. Data Supplement 2016. Washington: The Withe House.

2017. "National Security Strategy." White House. December. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.

UNODC. 2017. World Drug Report 2017. Global Overview of Drug Demand and Supply. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime.



Colonel Pedro Arnulfo Sanchez Suarez is a Colombian Air Force officer. He has 6,500 flight hours as a pilot of both helicopters and airplanes. He has 19 years of experience in combat operations. His main positions have been Squadron Commander, Commander of Command, Control, Communications, Computer and Intelligence Center No 5, Deputy of Recruitment in the Air Force, Chief of Aerospace Doctrine Center, Deputy of Combat Air Command No. 5. He has a Bachelor's degree in Aeronautical Management and Master's degree in Strategic Thinking and Prospective. He is currently a student at the Air War College at Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. pedrosanchez66@gmail.com